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INTERLEGAL ASSOCIATION 
Minutes of the meeting of the General Assembly held on 17 November 2012
At Guangzhou, China 
1.
RECORDING OF THOSE PRESENT

Christian Fischele, President 
Geneva, Switzerland

George Reymond



Emmanuel Reveillaud, Treasurer
Luxembourg


Brigitte Czoske


Andrew Bradley
Leeds, England


Robin King
Sydney, Australia


Caroline Chen


Petter Pettersen
Oslo, Norway



Alexandre du Pont
Bangkok, Thailand


Adam Booc
Budapest, Hungary


William Blum
New York, USA

Cristina Salvador
Sao Paulo, Brazil


Gabriel Brand-Augis
Vienna, Austria
2.
RECORDING OF OBSERVERS


Pedro Moreira – Madrid, Spain

David Mazzeo and Philip Grundy – Melbourne, Australia 

3.
WELCOME
The President welcomed those present. 
Jeremy Shulman, Secretary – Leeds, England and John Ansbro, Interlegal Support Officer - Leeds, England, joined the meeting via a Skype link for a period.

4.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

The President read out a statement from Caroline Berube of HJM Asia Law welcoming those present to the meeting and apologising for not being able to attend the meeting.  As a result of a Minister of Justice complaint in China, which Caroline’s firm is opposing, Caroline had received advice to defer future travel to China until the investigation has been concluded and resolved.


Bill Blum proposed a resolution to offer the Association’s support to Caroline and her firm and to thank Caroline for hosting the meeting.  The resolution was unanimously passed.    


Apologies were received from Jeremy Shulman, Ruud Voorvaart, Albert Sant i Pont, John Ansbro, Miguel Neto, Ramon Bado and Peter Nogradi. 
5.
APPROVAL OF THE LAST MINUTES

The minutes of the last meeting were approved. 


The President explained that items concerning Referrals Register and the Paid Officer’s Report on the agenda would be taken next, as these concerned Jeremy Shulman and John Ansbro.

6.
REFERRALS REGISTER

Jeremy Shulman explained that a paper on the subject of the Referrals Register was discussed at the last meeting in Prague and the paper which was now before the meeting took into account comments made at the last meeting.  


The President reminded everyone that it was agreed in Prague that there was no requirement to disclose the amount of fees that arise from a referral and that the Register was voluntary.  


Bill Blum suggested that the Referrals Register should also include a description of the type of matter referred.  

The paper was adopted with the amendment proposed by Bill Blum.

7.
PAID OFFICER’S REPORT

The Report was tabled.  A copy of the Report is attached to these minutes.  


By way of an update, John Ansbro reported that the Interlegal brochure inserts had now been distributed.  


Two quotes had been received for the work on the new website and these were much higher than the agreed budget. Alexandre du Pont agreed to take an alternative quotation from a different provider.  
8.
MEMBER PRESENTATIONS 

There were presentations from:- 

Law Solutions Limited - the firm is based in Bangkok – Thailand, and has an alliance with Orbis.  Orbis is an international firm taking its roots in Asia with a dedicated focus in China (Hong Kong) and South-East Asia (Thailand).  Orbis offers business advisory, intellectual property, legal services and accounting and audit services.  

Shulmans LLP – the firm consists of over 120 people including 16 partner members and more than 40 lawyers and senior managers.  The firm is a full service law firm based in Leeds, UK and provides a full range of corporate legal services to business both nationally in the UK and internationally.  

9.
NEW MEMBERS

The President reported that the Membership Secretary, Augustina Vitolo, had indicated that she intended to step down from her position. The Association would need to appoint a replacement Membership Secretary at the next General Meeting in Venice.


A report from Augustina Vitolo was tabled.  A copy of the report is attached to these minutes.

Robin King reported that he had been talking to Kensington Swan in New Zealand who may be interested in joining the Association.  Robin King would pass this information to Augustina Vitolo.  


Petter Pettersen had been talking to a firm in Denmark to whom he had sent an application form. He would report back to Augustina Vitolo as appropriate.  


Rickard Arvidsson, Stockholm, Sweden had contacted the Association to express an interest in his firm becoming a member of the Association.


Presentations


Presentations were made by Pedro Moreira of AddVANTE of Madrid and Barcelona - Spain and David Mazzeo and Philip Grundy of Pointon Partners, Melbourne - Australia.  


The applicants then left the meeting to enable the Members to discuss the presentations.  


There was a general discussion about the situation that arises where a new applicant is from the same city and/or the same country as an existing member of the Association.  The position is that there was no exclusivity as such.


The President mentioned that he was intending to bring a proposal to the next General Meeting that if the applicant is in the same country then the application should be discussed without the applicant present. A decision can be made as to whether the applicant is invited to attend the next meeting where the formal presentation would be made and a vote taken. This would give time for the application to be considered and discussions to take place without the applicant present.

Ballot

The President reported that he held one proxy.


A ballot was taken on the application of Pointon Partners.  

The meeting resolved to reject the application of Pointon Partners.  


A ballot was taken on the application of AddVANTE.  

The meeting resolved by a vote of 9 for and 2 against to admit AddVANTE to the Association.  


The applicants returned to the meeting and the President informed of the result of the ballot. 


The President reported that under the constitution of the Association as AddVANTE had an office in Barcelona where the Association already has a member, Frouchman, Sant & Josa, a majority of four fifths of Members present and/or represented was required on the admission of the new Member.  However, because the Members present did not constitute or represent at least 50% of all the Members of the Association, the decision could not be approved at the General Meeting. 

The President had the option to suspend consideration of the matter or to write to all those Members not present nor represented at the General Meeting to seek such Members’ vote on the matter and if, within 60 days thereafter, a number of such Members replied to the President in writing affirming the decision, and that number of Members, when added to the number of Members present or represented at the General Meeting and voting in the affirmative, equalled a sufficient majority of all the Members of the Association as was required to approve the resolution, then the matter may be considered to have been approved (“the Written Procedure”).  The President proposed to use the Written Procedure and this was approved.   


The meeting adjourned and reconvened following lunch.  

10.
PRESIDENT’S REPORT 

The report was tabled.  A copy of the report is attached to these minutes.
11.
SPECIALIST GROUPS

Bill Blum reported that there were five specialist groups but only two appeared to be active.  He intended to discuss this at the next marketing committee.  

Bill Blum proposed that we should arrange to have talks from local businesses about doing business in the jurisdiction where the General Meeting was held.  He would like these talks to take place on the Friday afternoon prior to the General Meeting. He intended to discuss this at the next marketing committee.   

12.
MARKETING


Bill Blum reported that we were short of content for the newsletter.  It was agreed that the following people would provide newsletter content:


December 2013 – Bill Blum


January 2013 – Gabrielle Brand-Augis


February 2014 – Emmanuelle Reveillaud



March 2013 – Petter Petterson


April 2013 – Robin King


May 2013 – Adam Booc


The newsletter items should be passed to John Ansbro who would put them on the website and circulate copies to everyone.  Bill Blum asked for it to be minuted that John Ansbro should chase up the relevant people on the list as appropriate, and that the list should not restrict any other Member from submitting news items at any time and that all Members are actively encouraged to submit content.


Bill Blum reported that the current position in relation to the new website had already been mentioned by John Ansbro.

Bill Blum encouraged Members to think of any other networking groups that we might link up with such as insolvency practitioners or abitrators.  Any suggestions should be sent to Bill Blum.
13.
IBA CONFERENCE - DUBLIN  

Cristina Salvador reported that the IBA Conference in Dublin was disappointing.  The breakfast event which the Association hosted was not well attended.  

The costs of the IBA Conference in Dublin were €3,000 for the breakfast and €5,000 for an insert.


A general discussion followed as to whether the Association should commit resources to the next IBA Conference in Boston.  


The meeting resolved not to approve a budget for the IBA Conference in Boston.
14.
FINANCE – TREASURER’S REPORT

The report was tabled.  A copy of the report is attached to these minutes.
15.
POSSIBLE DISPUTE OVER THE TRADING NAME OF INTELEGAL

In relation to the potential dispute in Colombia it was resolved that the Association should proceed to register its trademark in Colombia.  It was noted that the registration fee was USD 3,000.  The situation should then be reviewed at the next General Meeting in Venice.  

16.
EURAAUDIT JOINT MEETING

It was agreed that the President and George Raymond would arrange a joint meeting with Euraaudit in Malta in 2013.  The intention was to combine this with the General Meeting and this would probably take place in October 2013.

17.
INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY PROJECT

This item was postponed for discussion at the next General Meeting in Venice.  

18.
UIA CONFERENCE

This item was postponed for discussion at the next General Meeting in Venice.
19.
PROPOSED DATE AND VENUE OF NEXT MEETING

The next General Meeting will take place in Venice, Italy between 15-19 May 2013.  

The President reported on the provisional programme.  He also mentioned that 20 May 2013 is a Bank Holiday in Europe in case Members wished to stay over for an extra day.  

20.
FUTURE MEETINGS 

The President reported that the Autumn meeting in 2013 was likely to be Malta.

The President suggested that, although there was no hard and fast rule, we should give consideration to having a General Meeting outside Europe once every second year with the other three meetings taking place in Europe.  This matter will be discussed further at the next General Meeting in Venice.
21.
ANY OTHER BUSINESS


There being no other business the meeting was closed.  
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